
 

 

Northampton Disabled People's Forum 
 

on Tuesday, 19 February 2013 at 5:30 pm until not later than 7:30 pm 
 

in One Stop Shop - The Guildhall, St. Giles Square, Northampton, NN1 1DE.  
 

Agenda 
 

1. Welcome and Introductions   
 

2. Apologies   

 Please contact a Democratic Services Officer, when submitting apologies for 
absence. 
 
Tel: 01604 837722 
 
E-mail: democraticservices@northampton.gov.uk  
 
 

3. Minutes and Matters Arising   

 Please use the link below to view the Minutes of the previous meeting (12 
December 2012) and the NBC Forums Budget Consultation Meeting (22 January 2013).  
 
 

4. Plans for the restoration of Delapre Abbey (Julia Tinker, NBC)   
 

5. Northampton Railway Station Development   
 

6. Disabled-Go Open Day   
 

7. Proposed demolition of public toilets   

 Proposed demolition of public toilets:   

1. Upper Mounts Car Park (opposite the Police Station) 

2. By the River Nene car park/ picnic area, accessed through the car park of the 

Holiday Inn on Bedford Road, opposite the White Water Centre. 

  
 
 

8. Planning the work of Disabled People's Forum for 2013   
 

9. Community Information Exchange   
 

10. Items for Next and Future Meetings   
 

11. Date of the Next Meeting   

 Date to be confirmed  
 
 



 

Map and directions at: www.northampton.gov.uk/guildhall  
 

For more information about this meeting please contact:  
Joe Biskupski, Community Engagement Officer: 
 

 jbiskupski@northampton.gov.uk 
 
 
 Tel: 0300 330 7000 

 
More information about the Forum generally is at: www.northampton.gov.uk/forums  
 
Facebook page: www.northampton.gov.uk/dpf  

 
 

Please note that this Forum is supported and funded by Northampton Borough Council.  
The Forum may work in partnership and collaboration with other community groups, councils 
and local services from time to time. The views expressed and decisions taken by the Forum 
are not necessarily those of Northampton Borough Council.  
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NORTHAMPTON BOROUGH COUNCIL 
 

NORTHAMPTON DISABLED PEOPLE'S FORUM 

 

Wednesday, 12 December 2012 
 

 
Members: Councillor Larratt (Co-Chair), Councillor Mennell   

 
Public Members: Martin de Rosario (Co-Chair), Barbara Barber, Larry Barber, Rashmi 

Shah, Ann Timson and Mark Unwin.   
 

Officers/Speakers: Joe Biskupski (NBC), Laura Mead and Rita Cooper (DisabledGo), 
Steve Archer (NBC Revenues and Benefits), Graeme Wilson (Sports 
Development) 
 

   
 

 

1. WELCOME AND INTRODUCTIONS 

Apologies were received from Mr Jatish Shah and Mr John Wood.  
 

3. MINUTES AND MATTERS ARISING 

The minutes of the meeting of the Forum held on 17 October 2012 were agreed. 
 
There were no matters arising.  
 

4. DISABLEDGO - ANNUAL REPORT AND DIRECTORY 

Laura Mead and Rita Cooper from DisabledGo circulated copies of a presentation of 
Access Guides they had produced and commented: 
 

• DisabledGo had produced Access Guides to over a thousand venues across 
the UK and they worked with local authorities, other public bodies, and private 
companies such as Marks and Spencer and Jobs Go Public; 

• They were currently working with 14 or 15 new organisations; 

• An App would be available soon; 

• The Access Guides were compatible with different browser formats including 
speech browsers; 

• Anyone could join the Forum; 

• The Access Guides were found through an NBC home page and could be 
located by using a quick search (for example, for “leisure centres”) or by 
clicking on a map. Searches could be filtered by use of icons (for example 
“leisure centres with a swimming pool”; 

• Symbols by each venue provided a shorthand way of seeing what the venue 
was like, such as level access, lift access to different floors, toilet facilities, 
whether staff were trained in British Sign Language, and whether information 
was available in braille or large format. They also provided a consistent 
approach to venues; 

• If required more in depth information could be accessed for example, were 
controls in any lifts accessible to wheelchair users, were there vocal warnings 
of doors opening or closing and was there vocal advice on the floor level 
reached; 

Agenda Item 3
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• Using the postcode box would provide a route planner including public 
transport information; and 

• The Access Guides were updated annually, often by DisabledGo making 
revisits. This year’s update had been recently completed and 20 new venues 
had been added to the Northampton guides. 

 
Laura and Rita invited feedback on the access guides, experience of venues and 
how the Forum would like DisabledGo to proceed by either coming to a future 
meeting or by holding an open day. The Council’s home page to the access 
guides and included venues were due to be revised in the Spring (2013)  
 
Councillor Larratt thanked Laura and Rita for the detailed work they had done. 
 
In discussion it was noted that: 
 

• The DisabledGo access guides should be available through libraries, tourist 
information centres and the One Stop Shop if possible (Disabled Go would 
offer training); 

• Venues could put themselves forward for inclusion in the guides or the 
Council could make suggestions; 

• To help the partially sighted it would be helpful if venues could colour code 
(traffic light system) obstructions and the guides reflect this; 

• The DisabledGo web pages needed to have text descriptions as well as 
maps to help the blind; 

• It would be helpful if venues could mark glass doors and the guides reflect 
this; 

• Sports facilities/clubs operating within a venue should be included; and 

• Access to the guides other than via computers needed to be considered. 
(Leaflets were sent to venues.) 

 
Joe Biskupski commented that he was the main NBC contact with DisabledGo and 
will work with them to make the most of their guides. He would make sure that some 
of the venues had paper copies of the Guides to hand out and would investigate the 
computer provision of the access guides through the libraries and One Stop Shop. 

   
 

5. WELFARE REFORMS- IMPACT OF DOWNSIZING HOMES ON PEOPLE 
WITH DISABILITIES 

Steve Archer, from NBC Revenues and Benefits, commented that the current welfare 
reforms were on a massive scale and were the largest for 60 years. He referred to the 
“What You Need to Know About Changes to Housing Benefit” leaflet that he had 
circulated and noted that these changes had become known as the “bedroom tax”. 
The Universal Credit was to be introduced from April 2013 and the Department for 
Work and Pensions (DWP) had expressed a preference for applications to be dealt 
with online. He hoped that the DWP would provide help for those who did not have 
computers. Steve observed that it was too soon to have feedback from the pilot areas 
but no particular issues had come to light so far. There were concerns that as 
composite payments would be made to the applicant there would be problems where 
applicants were not good in managing money or where they spent it on other things 
rather than rent. 
 
In answer to a question Steve commented that supported housing (sheltered 
housing) would be outside of Universal Credit but would be part of local 
arrangements. There was still to be a discussion as to whether this would apply to all 
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levels of supported housing or whether low levels of support, for example, for those 
not in receipt of Care and Support, would be included in Universal Credit. The 
Administering Body which had not yet been set up by the Government would decide 
what would be included. 
 
In terms of the “bedroom tax”, Steve reported that, nationally, it had been estimated 
that 0.5 million people would be affected and that £0.5bn would be saved as a result 
of this. In Northampton it had been estimated that over 1,000 people would be 
affected. Meetings had been held with Registered Landlords to discuss the issue of 
bedroom numbers and these would now be checked for accuracy: Housing 
Associations and the Council’s Landlord Services would carry out visits or make 
telephone calls to confirm the situations of individuals. DWP had provided additional 
monies to help the disabled where substantial adaptations had been made to a 
property and to help foster carers. This additional money would form part of a small 
pot of money for discretionary locally determined payments. However this funding 
would be small in the context of the numbers of those affected. 
 
It was queried that if people had to downsize, were there the right properties available 
for people to move into and whether planners and developers were aware of what 
was needed for new and future developments. Steve commented that they were 
working with all partners on this. 
 
Steve emphasised that if a tenant were deemed to be over occupying a property they 
either had to accept the reduction in Housing Benefit, take in a lodger or move to a 
smaller property. There was no other choice. The question was how people could be 
best supported bearing in mind the very limited funding available to give assistance. 
 
Steve also reported that the current Council Tax Benefit Scheme would be abolished 
in 2013. Consultation on a new local scheme had been carried out and it looked like it 
would reduce benefit to working age people by 8.5%. In answer to a question Steve 
commented that the Council would contact everyone likely to be in this situation.    
 
Ann Timson noted that there would be pressure on tenants to downsize and that they 
faced the prospect of moving to where appropriate property was available so that 
someone from the town centre might have to move to the outskirts of the Town. They 
would then face having to pay fares to travel into the town centre. Furthermore, there 
would be people who had just finished having to put up with the disruption caused 
whilst decent homes works had been carried out and found themselves moving to a 
property that had yet to have these works carried out. Rashmi Shah stated that he 
would be reluctant to move to an area he did not know.  
 
Councillor Larratt acknowledged that there would be difficult situations to reconcile. 
He would take this up with Housing. Steve Archer commented that they would try to 
mitigate the effects where this was possible. 
 
[In response to a comment Councillor Larratt stated that the Housing Service was not 
one of those that was likely to transfer to LGSS – Local Government Shared Services 
– which was a not for profit company set up by Cambridgeshire and 
Northamptonshire County Councils to provide a number of back office services to 
them and Norwich City Council and which the Borough Council was also seeking to 
join. LGSS was responsible to a Board of Directors comprised of senior members 
from both County Councils as well as Scrutiny Committees.]   
 
Steve Archer noted that people needed to be aware of the discretionary payment pot 
that would be managed by Revenues and Benefits. Input from the Forums and 
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partners would be needed to help decide how these funds could be best used.  From 
April 2013 over 1,000 tenants would face a reduction in benefits: there were no magic 
answers and the situation had to be managed as best it could. Inevitably, tough 
decisions would have to be made. 
 
Larry Barber suggested that perhaps consideration should be given to the building of 
prefabs as a way of meeting the social housing shortage. 
 
Councillor Larratt stated that there would be no extra money available to local 
authorities from the Government despite their success in making extensive savings. 
The situation was not going to get easier. In respect of Decent Homes, the Council 
had the funding so the issue was about using it the best way it could. He repeated 
that there would be difficult situations and no doubt local authorities would be left to 
pick up the pieces.                
 

6. DISABILITY LIVING ALLOWANCE 

Councillor Larratt noted that Disability Living Allowance would be changing to 
Personal Independence Allowance. Assessments were currently being carried out 
and many appeals were resulting. St Katharine’s House was being used for the 
County for the assessments and appeals however, it was not accessible nor was 
there any onsite or easy nearby parking. He had already asked that other more 
appropriate DWP buildings in Northampton and across the county be used instead. 
He sought agreement from the Forum to write to DWP as Co-Chair to reinforce this 
position. 
 
It was agreed that Councillor Larratt write to DWP on behalf of the Forum in the terms 
set out above.      
 

7. COMMUNITY INFORMATION EXCHANGE 

All Forums Budget Consultation Meeting 
 
Joe Biskupski reported that an all Forums budget consultation meeting would take 
place instead of the next Disabled People’s Forum meeting on 22 January 2013 at 
6.30pm in the Jeffery Room. 
 
Information to Tenants 
 
Ann Timson criticised the lack of consultation with tenants over the recent Decent 
Homes works to blocks of flats in Spring Boroughs. She noted that there had been 
five different contractors working on the site each only responsible for their own 
activity and that during the works a number of issues had arisen. There had been no 
liaison with tenants and no apparent checks on the works being done. 
 
Councillor Larratt suggested that this be the subject of a joint meeting with the 
Pensioners Forum and that Councillor Markham, representatives of Housing and the 
contractors be invited to attend.    
 
Sports Development Matters 
 
Graeme Wilson reported that: 
 

• NCC had awarded the Danes Camp Disabled Sports Group £250 for 
equipment; 

• Ten people had attended a visual impairment sports day organised by 
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Northampton University. Some had travelled some distance to attend. A club 
was due to hold its first session on 10 February 2013; 

• Olly Barton, a Northampton cricketer had won a Young Disabled Sports 
Achievement award; 

• The Paralympics had been inspirational and there appeared to be more 
interest in sport of the disabled in Northampton; this should be encouraged; 

• There were three Paralympians in the list of BBC Sports Personality 
contenders;      

 

8. ITEMS FOR NEXT AND FUTURE MEETINGS 

Decent Homes 
Welfare Reforms  
 

9. DATE OF THE NEXT MEETING 

All Forums Budget Consultation meeting 22 January 2013 at 6.30pm in the Jeffery 
Room. 
 
Next ordinary Forum meeting – 19 February 2013 at 5.30pm in the One Stop Shop.  
 

 
The Meeting Concluded At 19.20 hours. 
 
 
M7344 
. 
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NORTHAMPTON BOROUGH COUNCIL 

ALL-FORUMS BUDGET CONSULTATION MEETING 

 
Tuesday, 22 January 2013 

 
18:30 in the Jeffery Room, Northampton Guildhall 

 
Present: Christine Woodhams, Barbara Barber, Larry Barber, Roger Rumsey, David 
Hewitt, Lee Gilbert, Councillor Suresh Patel (NBC), Councillor Brian Oldham (NBC), 
Councillor Phil Larratt (PL) (NBC), Councillor Alan Botwood (NBC Cabinet Member 
for Finance) (AB), Isabell Proctor (NBC Director of Resources) (IP), Joe Biskupski 
(NBC Community Engagement Manager) (notes). 
 
Introduction – Isabell Proctor introduced Councillor Botwood and herself. 
 
IP explained the context of the Borough Council’s budget. She said that only a 
relatively small share of Council Tax (CT) revenue goes to NBC, the largest amount 
goes to the County Council. 
 
IP said that local government budgets are currently extremely stretched in the face of 
government cutbacks and the economic situation. 
 
IP said that there is no transfer between the council’s Revenue budget and its Capital 
budget. 
 
Councillor Botwood made his presentation on the draft budget for the council. The 
following comments / questions were raised by those present: 
 
Q.  Ground Works – Councillor Botwood said that the council will get more value if 

the money spent in-house. Where will the money be spent? 
 
A. If the service provided is directly under our control, we can get better value for 

money  
 
Q. What impact will the NNDR review have on charities? 
 
A. The council worked closely with charities developing the new scheme, and it is 

anticipated that charities will not be unduly impacted. There will be incentives 
for charities to share back office functions and facilities. For example, if a charity 
is co-located with another organisation, there will not be an increase in CT. 

 
Q. Regarding the Ground Works scheme – if we didn’t fund Groundworks, how can 

we continue providing the service, how can we save money? 
 
A. (AB) There are a number of ways, including seeking sponsorship 
 
Q. What will be happening with CCTV? 
 
A. (AB) we review CCTV constantly, and work with the police to ensure that these 

are most appropriately located – e.g. near sheltered housing. 
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 Comment: CCTV acts as a deterrent. 
 
. (IP) CCTV cameras that are in high activity areas are priorities to remain 

switched on.  
 
Q. What monitoring is taking place? 
 
A. (IP) CCTV cameras are recorded, but not everyone can watch all cameras at all 

times. If there is a crime, the police can request a recording.  
 
 Comment: Can we work smarter with the cameras that we have? 
 
 (AB) Yes 
 
 Comment: In Kingsley (Phippsville) there is no right turn into Kettering Road. 

However, there needs to be a policeman present to see the right turn into 
Kettering Road. Needs to be more joined-up working across a range of 
agencies. 

 
 Comment: (PL) In Nottingham the CCTV can identify people littering and Fixed 

Penalty Notices are issued. 
 
 IP will pass these comments on to people who are responsible for CCTV 

cameras. 
 
Q. Can we issue Police Community Support Officers with cameras? 
 
A. (IP) PCSOs are employed by the police – we cannot issue cameras. 
 
 (PL) Each Chief Constable can give PCOSs additional enforcement powers. In 

Northampton additional powers should be introduced by Chief Constable. 
 
 Cllr Oldham will ask Adam Simmonds to come to Pensioners’ Forum. 
 
 Cllr Patel – Deputy PCC will be coming to next meeting of Diverse Communities 

Equalities Forum. 
 
 Comment: From a civil liberties point of view, we have more cameras per head 

of population than any other country. 
 
Q. Greyfriars Bus Station won’t be used to garage buses overnight. During period 

of darkness, will security be needed? 
 
 Comment: the bus station needs floodlights. 
 
Q. Where will buses be garaged overnight? 
 
A. Rothersthorpe Road – Stagecoach has a stopover place which can 

accommodate buses overnight. 
 
Q. An item of growth is £12,760 for Park Ranger vehicles. How many Park Ranger 

vehicles can £12,000 buy? 
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A. (AB) The council is looking at sponsorship to contribute to the cost of vehicles. 
 
 (IP) The council is looking at contract hire of vehicles. 
 
 (AB) Greyfriars Bus station still being used as a station during the day. 
 
 Internal savings: AB said that internal reviews are being carried out all the 

time. 
 
Q. What does moving services into LGSS mean? 
 
A. The Borough Council will share services with LGSS. They will take over the 

administrative and back office functions currently undertaken by directly 
employed Borough Council staff. 

 
Q. Is LGSS a profit-making organisation? 
 
A. It is a collaboration between Northamptonshire County Council and 

Cambridgeshire County Council, to which other organisations join in. 
 
 (AB) if other Local Authorities join in later on, NBC will also benefit from any 

future savings. 
 
Q. Is this similar to what’s happening with Enterprise? 
 
A. There are similarities, but Enterprise is a for-profit organisation, but LGSS is not 

done for profit. 
 
Q. Is the contract only for 5 years? 
 
A. The agreement is for 5 years, and will be reviewed, with an option to renew. 

The delegation agreed by the council needs to be robust. We delegate our 
services to LGSS on our behalf, and we can un-delegate them. 

 
 Comment. Savings mean people’s jobs 
 
Q.  Why are we sticking stamps on envelopes? For example, letters were sent out 

regarding Housing Stock Transfer. 
 
A. Sometimes we have to consult by letter. There are certain protocols we have to 

go through. We need to ensure that there is reliable communication. 
 
Q. Are all staff Essential Car User Allowances being taken away? 
 
A. (IP) it is beginning with senior staff. However, all staff will be affected over time, 

and negotiations are being carried out with trade unions. 
 
 Comment: In private industry, people pay their own professional fees. (IP) NBC 

have paid only professional fees if it is necessary to carry out the work. The 
proposal is to stop paying professional fees from 2014 to give staff time to 
adjust. 
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Q. When bin collections are made, if anything is spilt, it is frequently left on the 

street. 
 
A. (IP) if this happens, customers should contact NBC and this will be passed to 

Enterprise to resolve. 
 
Q. Who monitors the performance of Enterprise? 
 
A. (IP) The Borough Council monitor performance via performance indicators and 

complaints received are part of this process. 
 
 Comment: We need to ensure that we get value for money from our refuse 

collection. 
 
 (AB) The contract is being monitored, and this is being addressed. 
 
Q. Are inspections made of grass cutting work? 
 
A. (AB) the contracts are monitored and Enterprise monitors the work they carry 

out, but they cannot inspect everything. They cannot collect and remove grass. 
 
 Cllr Larratt would like to propose that we do a session for all forums on the 

Enterprise contract. 
 
 Comment: Before the Enterprise contract, the Borough Council had a 

mower with a hopper. Why can’t we do that now? 
 
Q. What does providing floating support for tenants mean? 
 
A. (IP) this means providing additional support for vulnerable people. 
 
Q. Southfield children are being prevented from playing on playing fields by 

children from Goldings, particularly on local football pitches. 
 
A. This is outside our control. 
 

Comment: The skate park was money well spent. 
 

IP concluded and thanked all for being present. 
 

(AB) it is important to use your borough councillor to lobby. 
 

(IP) budget surgeries are being carried out on Monday 28 January at 13.30, and 
on Tuesday 29 January from 18:00. A public consultation session is being held 
on Thursday 24 January at 18:00. 

 
Q:  30% of the public do not have access to computers. They are excluded from 

consultation. How will the council address this? 
 
A. (AB) we cannot know who has access to a computer. However, we do have 

computers in the One Stop Shop at the Guildhall. 
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